Langley with Hardley Parish Council
Minutes of the

Annual Parish Meeting
held Tuesday 6 May 2014 at 7.30 pm
in Langley with Hardley Village Hall
Councillors present:
Mr N Sullivan (Chair), Mrs L Starman, Mrs F Kirkpatrick, Mr A Timmins.
Also present:
Mrs M Knights (Clerk), Mr D Blake (District Councillor), one member of public.
1. Apologies – Mr Caston, Mr Frost and Mr Rockley gave their apologies.

2. To approve the minutes of the Annual Parish Meeting held on 7 May 2013 – The minutes were signed as an accurate record of the meeting.
3. Chairman's Report – see attached.
4. Clerk's Report – This has been my third year with the parish council.  Over the last few months we have been updating, or creating, our policies and procedures – many of which we will look at later this evening.

Mrs Chapman resigned after 22 years as a Parish Councillor and we recruited, Tony Timmins, who has quickly got up to speed.  

I have set up the Oil Buying Group via Norfolk Rural Community Council and it now has three members.  Forms are available online for anyone interested in joining.
The Playing Field was inspected by Rospa in June 2013 and some minor defects noted.  The next inspection is scheduled for June 2014.

There were a few issues with grass cutting during the 2013 season.  The 2014 contract was awarded in April and work has already started, at a very high standard.  

We started the 2013/14 financial year with £5,066 in the bank account, and ended the year with £6,847.  The majority of our expenditure was within our planned budget, with many budgets underspent.  A VAT refund was claimed of £226.  Charitable donations of £430 were made.  For the third year running we have not increased the precept.

Back in November we started discussions with other parishes regarding a Vehicle Activated sign.  In January the application, led by Woodton Parish Council, was approved and we are awaiting confirmation letters from Norfolk County Council.

Our grit bin at the top of Gentleman’s Walk was destroyed at the end of December, but a replacement was paid for by the car driver’s insurance.  Unfortunately it was again destroyed during April and this time we do not know who is responsible.

Poppy seeds have been purchased and scattered at the two parish churches to commemorate World War I.

Unfortunately there have not been any applications for the post of Tree Warden, which remains unfilled.

5. County Councillor's Report – not available.
6. District Councillor's Report – Mr Blake provided a written report and added the following comments:
· South Norfolk Council is currently undergoing a reorganisation, resulting in a staff reduction of 35%.  David Edleston, Conservation & Design Architect; and Andy Radford, Deputy Chief Executive, will both be leaving.
· The South Norfolk Place-Making Guide Supplementary Planning Document was one of six local authority projects to be shortlisted, out of a total of 17 nominations in the Public Sector Category of the of the 2013 National Urban Design Awards.

· New special planning documents are soon to be published.

· The Corporate Enforcement Policy is being revised.

· The Local Plan was formally submitted to the Secretary of State for Communities and Local Government.
· Loddon will receive a grant of £250,000 under the South Norfolk Market Towns Initiative and surrounding villages should also benefit from this.
· Additional equipment was bought for the mobile gym at the Jubilee Hall, however, additional storage is needed and a building extension is being considered.

· The public toilets in Loddon, at the Staithe and Church Plain, will be refurbished, with the Staithe toilets including showers.
· 95% of planning decisions are now delegated to officers.

· The temporary travellers’ site at Thurlton was rejected.

· The Community Infrastructure Levy comes into effect today.

7. Police Report – Report by PCSO Chris Rose:
Update on SNT Members:
Inspector Tony Abigail (based at Wymondham police station)

Sgt Peter LOWNDES-BURT

PC Penny FARROW

PCSO Kevin NIGHTINGALE

PCSO Chris ROSE

Crime statistics over the past year:
Over the past year there have been ten crimes in Langley:
2 Assault Occasioning Actual Bodily Harm

2 Theft From Vehicle Other Than Motor Vehicle

1 Having possession of Class B Cannabis

1 Common Assault & Battery

1 Burglary in a Building other than a Dwelling with Intent

1 Burglary in a Building other than a Dwelling

1 Other Criminal Damage To A Building Other Than A Dwelling

1 Other Criminal Damage To A Vehicle

Over the past year there have been 5 crimes in Hardley:
4 Theft From Vehicle Other Than Motor Vehicle

1 Theft If Not Classified Elsewhere

There has been a significant reduction of crime since the last annual period.  Between 2012-2013 there were 29 reported crimes in Langley compared to this year’s ten.  Hardley has seen a very slight increase from two to five crimes this year.  

There have been a total of 59 incident calls from residents of Langley

There have been a total of 10 incident calls from residents of Hardley

Our projects in Langley and Hardley in the last 12 months:
1.
Teamed up with mobile library to assist us to engage with members of the public in the village who may not normally see us.

2.
Boat security awareness projects to reduce marine crime.
8. Langley Poor Trust Report – not available.
9. Hardley Windmill Report – Report by Tony Timmins on behalf of Richard Rockley, Chair of Friends of Hardley Mill.  The Mill is working today and it is now a working water pump when there is enough wind.  The Mill is dependent on the support of volunteers.  The engineering team is led by Mike Stevenson; and the support of the volunteers, led by Frances Kirkpatrick, allows the Mill to be open to the public.  The cap and fantail have recently been repainted – due to the height of the work this had to be a professional job, which cost around £4,000.  This summer the sails will be repainted and any necessary repair work will be done – it is expected to cost around £4,000.  The Mill is dependent on funds raised from the various events held and from collecting mooring fees from boats.  
10. Hardley Bird Hide – Report by Mrs Kirkpatrick.  The Hide is on the edge of Hardley Flood and adjacent to "Wherryman's Way".  It was erected in July 2005.  This summer it requires painting with a wood preservative and the wood approach made safe where rot is setting in.  In previous years Edgar Hoddy, the local Broads Authority ranger, has helped with this work, but in an email received from him this April he reports that he can no longer contribute to projects of this kind on account of government cutbacks.  With local helpers we hope to accomplish this work during the summer holidays.
11. Langley Cross – Report by Mrs Kirkpatrick.  Moved to its present site at the junction of Langley, Chedgrave, Carlton and Thurton parishes by Sir Thomas Proctor-Beauchamp in 1801.  The Cross is in need of much repair work.  Stephen Haywood, the County Conservation Officer, has managed to obtain sufficient funds to repair the Cross.  At present the report on the specification of work required is awaited, but hopefully this will get under way during the summer months.  Mr Matthew Hutton has been very helpful.  I have been able to keep the area weed free by making monthly visits.
12. Hardley Cross – Report by Mrs Kirkpatrick.  This is a Grade II sixteenth century Boundary Cross at the confluence of the rivers Chet and Yare.  It marks the boundaries of jurisdiction between Norwich and Yarmouth.  On the whole it is in good condition despite its many repairs.  I visit each month and keep the area weed free.  The Broads Authority has done much good work during the year, providing moorings for six boats beside the Yare and a gravel footpath to the Cross.  It is well visited.  Until recently an annual ceremony has been performed with a proclamation by the Town Clerk of Yarmouth followed by a luncheon attended by the Mayor of Norwich and various local dignitaries who arrived by barge.
13. Telephone Box – Report by Mrs Kirkpatrick.  The telephone box has had all its windows repaired during the year and all are still intact!  I clear out the spiders and cobwebs monthly, but I doubt it gets used at all.
14. Langley Abbey – Report by Mrs Kirkpatrick.  Mr Chris Townsend has agreed to have party of local people visit the Abbey this summer to help raise money for Langley and Hardley Churches.  Tickets will cost £5.

15. Village Hall Report – See attached.  
16. Village Sign – Report by Rob Barnes.  The sign was inspected and cleaned.  It is in pretty good order with only a few cracks in the paintwork.  It will probably last for another couple of years.
17. Other Councillors’ Reports – None.
18. Public participation – Can Langley war memorial be pressure washed to remove the lichen?  Mr Blake suggested the Clerk contact John Ling in Bergh Apton for advice.
The meeting closed at 8.30 pm.
Signed: ........................................................................
Dated:     /      /
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